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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On June 25, 2013, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Springdale, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on May 9, 2013, and a pre-hearing order was filed on May

9, 2013.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury to her left

knee.
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By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Additional medical for the left knee.

2. Statute of limitations.

Claimant’s contentions are as follows:

“On or about November 14, 2009, Claimant
injured her left knee when she was trapped
between a car and another object at work.”

Respondents’ contentions are as follows:

“Respondents contend that further medical care
relative to the injury is not reasonable or
necessary.  Respondents further contend that
additional benefits are barred by the statute
of limitations.”

The claimant, in this matter, is a forty-four-year-old woman

who suffered an admittedly compensable injury to her left knee on

November 14, 2009.  The claimant filed an AR-C form with the

Commission on November 3, 2011.  At that time, one of the benefits

the claimant requested was, “Additional medical expenses.”  The

claimant has now asked the Commission to consider her entitlement

to additional medical treatment for her left knee.  The respondents

contend that the statute of limitations has run in this matter.  At

the hearing, the respondents’ attorney and claimant’s attorney

asserted their contentions regarding the affect of the statute of

limitations on this case as follows:

“MR. CUFFMAN:  It's just this, Judge, the
injury date was in 2009.  Of course, the
statute provides two years from date of
injury, one year from last receipt of
compensation related to the injury.  By 2012,
she had not treated for her knee specifically
by any physician for over two years and it was
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over three years since the date of injury.  We
think that that is sufficient to invoke the
statute.

THE COURT:  Ms. Brooks.

MS. BROOKS:  Judge, we would just contend
that, you know, the respondent had notice of
the injury and that we had filed the AR-C
form, the case had not been dismissed, and
that she had been in litigation with
Binswanger over other conditions during this
time, hearings had been held and that she's
entitled to treatment.”

A.C.A. 11-9-702(b) (1) states:

“In cases in which any compensation, including
disability or medical, has been paid on
account of injury, a claim for additional
compensation shall be barred unless filed with
the commission within one (1) year from the
date of the last payment of compensation or
two (2) years from the date of the injury,
whichever is greater.”  

Here the claimant filed an AR-C with the Commission on

November 3, 2011, for an injury that occurred on November 14, 2009,

which is within two years from the date of the claimant’s

admittedly compensable left knee injury.

A.C.A. 11-9-702(c) states:

“A claim for additional compensation must
specifically state that it is a claim for
additional compensation. Documents which do
not specifically request additional benefits
shall not be considered a claim for additional
compensation.”

In the claimant’s AR-C filed with the Commission on November

3, 2011, the claimant did indicate that one of the benefits that

she sought was “Additional Medical Expenses.”  The issue currently

before the Commission is the claimant’s entitlement to additional
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medical treatment for her left knee.

A.C.A. 11-9-702(d) states:

“If within six (6) months after the filing of
a claim for additional compensation no bona
fide request for a hearing has been made with
respect to the claim, the claim may, upon
motion and after hearing, if necessary, be
dismissed without prejudice to the refiling of
the claim within the limitation period
specified in subsection (b) of this section.”

After a review of the Commission file and the transcript in

this matter I find no indication that this claim has ever been

dismissed.  While the respondents would have had the ability to

request a dismissal of this claim that request appears to have

never been made thus the Commission never entered a dismissal of

the claim.

For the above stated reason, I find that the respondents have

failed to prove that the statute of limitations has run in this

matter.  As such, I will now consider the merits of the claimant’s

entitlement to additional medical treatment for her admittedly

compensable knee injury. 

The claimant submitted medical records from both Dr. Craig

Cooper and Dr. Karl Haws that date from September 16, 2009, through

March 18, 2010.  Those medical records demonstrate the medical

treatment provided to the claimant for her compensable knee injury.

The last medical record dated March 18, 2010, was from a visit with

Dr. Haws who provided the majority of the claimant’s medical

treatment.  Following is the plan portion of that medical record:
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“I discussed the patient’s condition with her
at great length.  On today’s exam this is the
best I have seen her in regards to range of
motion, strength, etc.  The patient is back to
near baseline by her own admission, and with
no objective findings at this point I am going
to release her to full duty without
restriction.  Her complaints at this point are
basically subjective, so I feel we are at
maximum medical improvement.  Any residual
discomfort the patient is experiencing should
resolve well given time, ultimately leaving
her with no discomfort and certainly no
disability associated with this injury.  Given
the resolved nature of her condition there is
no need for further follow-up unless symptoms
persist or worsen.”

At the hearing in this matter, the claimant gave testimony on

direct examination about her March 18, 2010, visit with Dr. Haws

and the condition of her knee following that visit as follows:

“Q.   When Dr. Haws -- we have in evidence a
report from Dr. Haws dated March 18, 2010,
where he released you to full duty.  When he
released you, at that point what were your
symptoms?

A.   They were -- I still had the knee pain,
but, you know -- and I told them that, you
know, that I still had the knee pain, but I
wanted to go ahead and be released.

Q.   Why was that?

A.   Because I felt like it was hindering my
job.  I felt like my employer was not giving
me a pay raise and was holding me back at
work.  I felt like I was being punished.

Q.   Did your knee ever get back to normal
after you were released?

A.   No, no.
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Q.   What happened with it?

A.   It progressively just kept steadily
getting worse.

Q.   How is it now?

A.   It still is -- now, it's to where I don't
have to even put the pressure on it for it to
be in pain, for it to be hurting.

Q.   Before Dr. Haws released you, were you on
light duty?

A.   Yes.

Q.   And what did you do in your light-duty
job?

A.   I didn't carry any product.  I didn't
lift anything, you know.  I didn't walk, you
know, back to the back.  I didn't -- I didn't
take the customer's products out for them.  I
sat with my leg extended as much as I possibly
could, so that way I didn't sit with it bent.

Q.   Now, when Dr. Haws released you, did you
go back to regular duty?

A.   Yes.

Q.   And did you have any problems doing that
duty after your release?

A.   Well, yes, I did, but I didn't fuss about
it.

Q.   And why was that?

A.   So that way I didn't -- I didn't have to
feel like I was being punished by my employer.
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Q.   Are you still working for Binswanger?

A.   No.

Q.   When did you last work there?

A.   In November 2011.

Q.   And why did you leave?

A.   They had filled my position.

Q.   Were you off work?

A.   Yes.

Q.   Why was that?

A.   For workers' compensation for another
injury.

Q.   Was that an injury to your back?

A.   Yes.

Q.   And you have a cane here today.  What is
the purpose of the cane?

A.   For my back and my knee.”

Following is a portion of the claimant’s testimony on cross

examination:

“Q.   Ms. Simmons, you may recollect -- it's
closing in on a year now -- that I took your
deposition in August of 2012.  Do you recall
that?
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A.   Yes.

Q.   That was at Ms. Brooks' office, is that
your recollection?

A.   Yes.

Q.   All right.  I asked you some questions,
some of which Ms. Brooks has asked today.  Let
me ask you, though, when Dr. Haws released you
-- it appears that it was in March of 2010 --
did he put any restrictions on you at all?

A.   Not that I recall.

Q.   Okay.  Now, I think I had asked you when
you went back to work, from that point until
you stopped working for Binswanger, which I
think was maybe in -- physically present in
November of '11, does that sound right?

A.   Yes.

Q.   I asked if you missed any work because of
your knee, and you told me no, is that
correct?

A.   Yes, that's correct.

Q.   But, during this time, your knee
continued to bother you?

A.   Yes.

Q.   I also asked you at the time of your
deposition –  I see you have a cane here
today.  You were limping then.  I asked you if
that was because of your knee, and you said,
no, it was because of your back, not your
knee.  So it's changed to this point where
it's become your knee as well?
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A.   It is my knee and my back.

Q.   Which is worse?

A.   I couldn't really tell you which one is
worse.

Q.   One as bad as the other?

A.   Yes.

Q.   So from August until now, you would say
that the condition of your knee has
deteriorated?

A.   Yes.

Q.   Okay.  We talked about pain scales, one
to ten.  Then I asked you to rate it after
doing this thing and that thing.  What would
you say the pain level of your knee is on
average, day to day, on a scale of one to ten?

A.   Probably a seven.

Q.   Consistently a seven?

A.   Yes.

Q.   I think you told me, too, when I took
your deposition, that when you wake up in the
morning, the knee would tend to be pain free,
but as you got up and got moving, the pain
would return, is that right?

A.   Uh-huh, yes.

Q.   And that's still the case?

A.   No, sir.
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Q.   So when you get up in the morning, your
knee hurts you?

A.   Yes.

Q.   When you saw Dr. Haws, what sort of
diagnostic workup did he do on your knee?
MRI?  X-ray?

A.   Yes, MRI and X-ray.

Q.   Do you recollect what he told you about
the findings?

A.   Runner's knee -- or, no, not runner's
knee, moviegoer's knee.”

It is the claimant’s burden to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that the additional medical treatment she is requesting

for her admittedly compensable knee injury is reasonable and

necessary.  The claimant has offered subjective complaints about

knee difficulties throughout her hearing and deposition testimony.

However, she was released to return to work by Dr. Haws on March

18, 2010, without any restriction to her knee and, by her own

testimony, worked until November 2011 without missing any work due

to knee difficulties.  The claimant’s employment ended in November

2011 for reasons unrelated to the case at hand.  The claimant has

offered no medical evidence that she currently is in need of

additional medical treatment as the last medical record in evidence

finds her at maximum medical improvement and releases her without

restriction.  Again, it is the claimant’s burden to prove that the

additional medical treatment she has requested is both reasonable
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and necessary medical treatment.  Here, the claimant has failed to

meet her burden.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe her demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on May 9, 2013, and contained in a

pre-hearing order filed May 9, 2013, are hereby accepted as fact.

2. The respondents have failed to prove that the statute of

limitations has barred the claimant’s request for additional

benefits in this matter.

3. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she is entitled to additional medical treatment for

her compensable left knee injury.

ORDER

Pursuant to the above findings and conclusions, I have no

alternative but to deny this claim in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


